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Ephesians 2:11-21 
 
(2:11) 
 
μνημονεύετε – present active imperative μνημονεύω = “remember, keep in mind, 
think of (with focus on dramatic aspect of remembrance); retain in one’s memory” 
under BDAG 655a. 
 
ποτέ = “(adverb of time) when(?) (predominantly in direct questions but also in 
indirect)” under BDAG 856b. 
 
ἔθνος, ου, ὁ = “a body of persons united by kinship, culture, and common 
traditions, nation, people; (τα ἐθνη) people groups foreign to a specific people 
group (corresponding to Hebrew גוים in LXX, a nationalistic expression, also 
usually in Gk for foreigners); (those who do not belong to groups professing faith 
in the God of Israel) the nations, gentiles, unbelievers (in effect = ‘polytheists’) 
non-Israelite Christians, gentiles (of Christian congregations composed of more 
than one nationality and not limited to people of Israel)” under BDAG 276b. 
 
σάρξ, σαρκός, ἡ = “the material that covers the bones of a human or animal body, 
flesh; the physical body as functional entity, body, physical body; (as something 
with physical limitations, life here on earth); (as instrument of various actions or 
expressions); (source of the sexual urge); one who is or becomes a physical being, 
living being with flesh, (of humans) person, human being; (of transcendent 
entities); human/ancestral connection, human/mortal nature; the outward side of 
life” under BDAG 914b. 
 
λεγόμενοι – present passive participle λέγω. 
 
ἀκροβυστία, ας, ἡ = “(literally) prepuce, foreskin; (figurative) uncircumcision (as a 
state of being); (abstract for concrete) noncircumcised, gentiles” under BDAG 39b. 
 
περιτομή, ῆς, ἡ = “circumcision; (passive) the state of having been circumcised; 
(figurative, of spiritual circumcision); one who is circumcised (abstract for 
concrete); (of) Judeans; (figurative, of believers in Jesus Christ, as truly 
circumcised people of the promise)” under BDAG 807a. 
 
χειροποίητος, ον = “made by human hands (of buildings, specifically temples)” 
under BDAG 1083b. 
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(2:12) 
 
ἦτε – imperfect active εἰμί. 
 
καιρός, οῦ, ὁ = “a point of time or period of time, time, period; a defined period for 
an event, definite, fixed time; a period characterized by some aspect of special 
crisis, time” under BDAG 497b. 
 
χωρίς = “pertaining to occurring separately or being separate, separately, apart, by 
itself; pertaining to the absence or lack of something, without, apart from, 
independent(ly of)” under BDAG 1095a. 
 
ἀπηλλοτριωμένοι – perfect passive participle ἀπαλλοτριόω = estrange, alienate” 
under BDAG 96b. 
 
πολιτεία, ας, ἡ = “the right to be a member of a sociopolitical entity, citizenship; a 
sociopolitical unit or body of citizens, state, people, body politic; behavior in 
accordance with standards expected of a respectable citizen, way of life, conduct” 
uner BDAG 845b. 
 
ξένος, α, ον = “(adjective) pertaining to being unfamiliar because of something 
being unknown, strange; (because it is unheard of, figurative extension of α.) 
strange (in kind), surprising, unheard of, foreign; (in reference to an entity that is 
unacquainted with something); (as substantive) an entity involved in experience of 
unfamiliarity, strange, alien; a foreign country; the host (one who extends 
hospitality and thus treats the stranger as a guest)” under BDAG 684a. 
 
διαθήκη, ης, ἡ = “last will and testament (So exclusively in Hellenistic times); (as a 
translation of ברית in LXX δ. decreed by God cannot require the death of the 
testator to make it operative), compact, contrast (seems to be established for 
Greek-Roman times) under BDAG 228a. 
 
ἐπαγγελία, ας, ἡ = “declaration to do something with implication of obligation to 
carry out what is stated, promise, pledge, offer; (of humans); (in our literature more 
generally of divine promises); (God’s) promise; (with specification of) what was 
promised; assurance of agreement” under BDAG 355b. 
 
ἐλπίς, ίδος, ἡ = “the looking forward to something with some reason for 
confidence respecting fulfillment, hope, expectation; (especially pertaining to 
matters spoken of in God’s promises) hope; (of Christian expectation); that which 
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is the basis for hoping, (foundation of) hope; that for which one hopes, hope, 
something hoped for” under BDAG 319b. 
 
ἔχοντες – present active participle ἔχω. 
 
ἄθεος, ον = “pertaining to being without a relationship to God, without God 
(expressed without censure); one who disdains or denies God or the gods and their 
laws, god-denier, atheist; (in the mouth of polytheists against Christians); (in the 
mouth of Christians, with reference to polytheists)” under BDAG 24a. 
 
κόσμος, ου, ὁ = “that which serves to beautify through decoration, adornment, 
adorning; condition of orderliness, orderly arrangement, order; the sum total of 
everything here and now, the world, the (orderly) universe; the sum total of all 
beings above the level of the animals, the world; planet earth as a place of 
habitation, the world” under BDAG 563b. 
 
Grammatical note = Genitive Case. Separation. The genitive of separation 
indicates motion away from or distance, whether literally or figuratively. It is 
called the genitive of disassociation in older grammars, and an English translation 
of a genitive of separation usually is prefixed by the addition of the words “from”, 
“away from”, or “apart from”. The genitive marks the place from which distance or 
separation is being measured. Often this use is found in conjunction with verbs 
containing the prepositional prefix ἀπο. For more examples of the genitive of 
separation, see… Ephesians 2:12. See 100 and n52. 
 
(2:13) 
 
ὄντες – present active participle ἐιμί. 
 
μακρόν, ά, όν = “pertaining to taking a relatively long time, long; (the neuter as 
adverb [such use of the neuter either of space or time; since Homer of space])” 
under BDAG 613a. 
 
ἐγενήθητε – aorist passive γίνομαι = “to come into being through process of birth 
or natural production, be born, be produced; to come into existence, be made, be 
created, be manufactured, be performed; come into being as an event or 
phenomenon from a point of origin, arise, come about, develop; (of the various 
divisions of a day); to occur as process or result, happen, turn out, take place; to 
experience a change in nature and so indicate entry into a new condition, become 
something; to make a change of location in space, move; to come into a certain 
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state or possess certain characteristics, to be, prove to be, turn out to be; to be 
present at a given time, be there; to be closely related to someone or something, 
belong to; to be in or at a place, be in, be there” under BDAG 196b. 
 
ἐγγυς = “pertaining to being in close proximity spatially, near, close to; pertaining 
to being close in point of time, near; pertaining to being close as experience or 
event, close” under BDAG 271a. 
 
αἷμα, ατος, τό = “(literally) blood as basic component of an organism, blood; (of 
animals); blood as constituting the life of an individual, life-blood, blood; the 
(apocalyptic) red color, whose appearance in heaven indicates disaster, blood” 
under BDAG 26a. 
 
(2:14) 
 
εἰρήνη, ης, ἡ = “a state of concord, peace, harmony; (harmony in personal 
relationships) peace, harmony; good order; a state of well-being, peace” under 
BDAG 287b. 
 
ποιήσας – aorist active participle ποιέω. 
 
ἀμφότεροι, αι, α = “both; all (even when more than two are involved” under 
BDAG 55b. 
 
εἷς, μία, ἕν = “a single person or thing, with focus on quantitative aspect, one; (in 
contrast to the parts, of which a whole is made up); a single entity, with focus on 
uniformity or quality, one; one and the same); (a) single, only one; an unspecified 
entity, some/one; someone, anyone; marker of something that is first, the first” 
under BDAG 291b. 
 
μεσότοιχον, ου, τό = “dividing wall” under BDAG 635b. 
 
φραγμός, οῦ, ὁ = “a structure for enclosing an area, fence, hedge; a wall that 
separates, partition” under BDAG 1064b. 
 
τὸ μεσότοιχον τοῦ φραγμου – An unusual expression. 
 
λύσας – aorist active participle λύω = “to undo something that is used to tie up or 
constrain something, loose, untie; to set free something tied or similarly 



5 

 

constrained, set free; to reduce something by violence into its components, destroy; 
to do away with, destroy, bring to an end, abolish” under BDAG 606b. 
 
ἔχθρα, ας, ἡ = “enmity” under BDAG 419a. Rare. 
 
Grammatical note = Nominative Case. Predicate Nominative. There are… times 
when the above guidelines by themselves are not conclusive. In such instances, the 
following “pecking order” can be established. First, the pronoun is to be given 
priority: “He (literally, this one) is the Son of God” (οὑτος). Second, in 
adjudicating between articular nouns and proper names, word order may be 
determinative: “My Father is the vineyard keeper”. “For he is our peace”. In cases 
where a pronoun and an articular noun are present, the pronoun will be the subject. 
Se KMP, 55. 
 
Grammatical note = Participles. Means. The adverbial participle of means 
answers the question “how?” the main verb was accomplished. The participle is 
usually translated with the phrase “by” or “by means of”. Unlike the participle of 
manner, this usage is not merely conveying the mental or emotional state someone 
experienced while performing an action, but the actual way I which it was 
completed. The participle usually follows the main verb. This usage is common. 
For more examples of the participle of means, see… Ephesians 2:14-15 
(καταργησας). See KMP, 329 and n22. 
 
 
(2:15) 
 
νόμος, ου, ὁ = “a procedure or practice that has taken hold, a custom, rule, 
principle, norm; constitutional or statutory legal system, law; a collection of holy 
writings precious to God’s people, sacred ordinance” under BDAG 677a. 
 
ἐντολή, ῆς, ἡ = “a mandate o ordinance, command; (the singular takes in all the 
commandments as) the law; (ore frequently the plural stands for the totality of 
legal ordinances); (of specific commandments); (of divine commandments 
generally); (of God’s commands to Christ); (of commands of the angel of 
repentance); (of God’s expectation of Christians, with special references to their 
ethical decisions)” under BDAG 340a. 
 
δόγμα, ας, ἡ = “a formal statement concerning rules or regulations that are to be 
observed, ordinance, decision, command; something that is taught as an established 
tenet or statement of belief, doctrine, dogma” under BDAG 254a. 
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καταργήσας – aorist active participle καταργέω = “to cause something to be 
unproductive, use up, exhaust, waste; to cause something to lose its power or 
effectiveness, invalidate, make powerless; to cause something to come to an end or 
to be no longer in existence, abolish, wipe out, set aside; to cause the release of 
someone from an obligation (one has nothing more to do with it), be discharged, be 
released” under BDAG 525b. 
 
κτίσῃ - aorist active subjunctive κτίζω = “to bring something into existence, create, 
(in our literature of God’s creative activity)” under BDAG 572b. 
 
καινός, ή, όν = “pertaining to being in existence for a relatively short time, new, 
unused; pertaining to being not previously present, unknown, strange, remarkable 
(also with the connotation of the marvelous or unheard of); pertaining to that which 
is recent in contrast to something old, new” under BDAG 496b. 
 
ποιῶν – present active participle ποιέω = “to produce something material, make, 
manufacture, produce (something); to undertake to do something that brings about 
an event, state, or condition, do, cause, bring about, accomplish, prepare; to carry 
out an obligation of a moral or social nature, do, keep, carry out, practice, commit; 
to do something to others or something, do something, to/with; do, make; to be 
active in some way, work, be active; make/do something for oneself (or) of oneself 
(middle)” 839a. 
 
Grammatical note = Genitive Case. Simple Apposition. It is possible to 
distinguish two types of genitive appositional constructions. The genitive in simple 

apposition provides an alternate name for a given noun in the genitive. Both the 
head term in the genitive and the genitive of apposition thus refer to the same 
person or object, though they describe it in different ways. In translating the 
genitive in simple apposition, the word “of” will usually not be used in translation. 
For more examples of the genitive of apposition, see… Ephesians 2:15. See KMP, 
103-104 and n62. 
 
Grammatical note = Participles. Result. This use of the participle is similar to the 
purpose participle except that it indicates the actual result (and not merely the 
intended result) of the main verb’s action. Sometimes it is difficult to distinguish 
between purpose and result, especially if the actual result was intended. The result 
that is accomplished can either be a logical result of the main verb’s action (e.g., 
Eph 2:5) or a temporal result (e.g., Mark 9:7). Result participles are consistently 
found (1) in the present tense-form and (2) after the main verb. In translation the 
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terms “so that”, or “with the result that”, or “that” can be added. This use is less 
common than the purpose participle. “So that He might create in Himself one new 
man from the two, resulting in peace”. See KMP, 334-335. 
 
(2:16) 
 
ἀποκαταλλάξῃ - aorist active subjunctive ἀποκαταλλάσσω = “reconcile” under 
BDAG 112b. Rare. 
 
σταυρός, οῦ, ὁ = “a pole to be placed in the ground and used for capital 
punishment, cross; the cross, with focus on the fate of Jesus Christ, the cross; the 
suffering/death which believers endure in following the crucified Lord, cross” 
under BDAG 941a. 
 
ἀποκτείνας – aorist active participle ἀποκτείνω or ἀποκτέννω = “to deprive of life, 
kill; (figurative of abstract things) to do away with, put to death, eliminate” under 
BDAG 114a. 
 
Grammatical note = Verbs. Person and Number. A more common literary use of 
person related to the first person plural “we”. There are at least three different 
functions of “we” in the NT: (1) an editorial “we”, (2) the exclusive “we”, and (3) 
the inclusive “we”. The editorial “we” have the function of “I” and is similar to 
many books written in English that use “we”… This use of the first personal plural 
(sometimes called the “epistolary plural”) is often employed in letters or epistles 
when it seems clear the author is really only referring to himself. For examples, in 
Rom 1:15 Paul writes, “We have received grace and apostleship through Him to 
bring about the obedience of faith among the nations”. For more examples of the 
editorial “we”, see… Ephesians 2:18 (ἔχομεν). See KMP 191 and n8. 
 
Grammatical note = Passive Voice. With the passive voice the subject does not 
perform the action; rather, the subject receives the action (or is acted upon). Thus 
the subject of the verb is “passive”, and the one performing the action (the agent) is 
either implied or references using another grammatical construction (usually a 
prepositional phrase). The most common construction used with the passive voice 
to communicate the agent of the action is the preposition ὑπο + genitive 
(sometimes with ἀπο + genitive and rarely παρα + genitive). With this 
construction, the agent indicates the person who is ultimately responsible for the 
action (this is sometimes called the ultimate agent)…. Passive verb constructions 
also sometimes indicate an impersonal means which is communicated by ἐν + 
dative (or less often ἐκ + genitive) or with a simple dative with no preposition. In 
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Ephesians 2:18, Paul states, “We both have access by one Spirit to the Father”. 
This construction does not relate to us who the agent is, but rather the means by 
which the verb was accomplished. See KMP, 197-198. 
 
(2:17) 
 
ἐλθὼν – aorist active participle ἔρχομαι. 
 
εὐηγγελίσατο – aorist middle εὐαγγελίζω = “(generally) bring good news, 
announce good news; (mostly specific) proclaim the divine message of salvation, 
proclaim the gospel” under BDAG 402a. 
 
(2:18) 
 
προσαγωγή, ῆς, ἡ = “(intransitive) a way of approach, access” under BDAG 876a. 
Rare. 
 
πατήρ, πατρός, ὁ = “the immediate biological ancestor, parent; one from whom one 
is descended and generally at least several generations removed, forefather, 
ancestor, progenitor, forebear; one who provides moral and intellectual upbringing; 
a title of respectful address, father; revered deceased persons with whom one 
shares beliefs or traditions, fathers, ancestors; the supreme deity, who is 
responsible for the origin and care of all that exists, Father, Parent” under BDAG 
786b. 
 
(2:19) 
 
πάροικος, ου, ὁ = “pertaining to being a resident foreigner, strange; (in our 
literature almost always substantive) stranger, alien, (one who lives in a place that 
is not one’s home)” under BDAG 779b. 
 
συμπολίτης, ου, ὁ = “fellow-citizen/compatriot” under BDAG 959b. Hapax in the 
NT. 
 
οἰκεῖος, ου, ὁ = “persons who are related by kinship or circumstances and form a 
closely knit group, members of a household” under BDAG 694a. Very rare. 
 
(2:20) 
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ἐποικοδομηθέντες – aorist passive participle ἐποικοδομέω = “to build something 
on something already built, build on to; to engage in a building process of personal 
and corporate development, edify, build up/on” under BDAG 387b. 
 
θεμέλιος, ου, ὁ = “the supporting base for a structure, foundation; the basis for 
something taking place or coming into being, foundation” under BDAG 448b. 
 
ἀποστόλος, ου, ὁ = “(of messengers without extraordinary status) delegate, envoy, 
messenger; (of messengers with extraordinary status, especially of God’s) 
messenger, envoy; (but predominantly in the NT… of a group of highly honored 
believers with a special function as God’s envoys)” under BDAG 122a. 
 
προφήτης, ου, ὁ = “to proclaim an inspired revelation, prophesy; to tell about 
something that is hidden from view, tell, reveal; to foretell something that lies in 
the future, foretell, prophesy” under BDAG 890a. 
 
ὄντος – present active participle εἰμί. 
 
ἀκρογωνιαίος, α, ον = “lying at the extreme corner, cornerstone (or) capstone” 
under BDAG 40b. Rare. 
 
Grammatical note = Participles. Genitive Absolute. A genitive absolute is a 
special use of the adverbial participle that provides background information or 
describes concurrent action. It is “absolute” because it is not grammatically 
dependent on the rest of the sentence. Because the subject of the main verb and the 
subject of the participle are distinct, the genitive case is employed. In the following 
example (which is not a genitive absolute), the subject of the participle is also the 
subject of the main verb… But if an author wants to communicate background 
information or a concurrent action involving a different object, the genitive case is 
used so that the subject of the main verb is not grammatical confused with the 
subject of the participle. The genitive absolute contains the following features: 

1. The participle and its subject are in the genitive case. 
2. The participle is always adverbial and will therefore be anarthrous. 
3. The participle is usually temporal. (The temporal use occurs in about 90 

percent of genitive absolutes… For examples, see… Ephesians 2:20 (ὄντος 
= attendant circumstances).  

4. The construction will typically be at the beginning of a verse or sentence. 
5. The construction is found most frequently in narratives. 

See KMP, 337-338 and n47. 
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(2:21) 
 
οἰκοδομή, ῆς, ἡ = “process of building, building, construction; a building as result 
of a construction process, building, edifice” under BDAG 696b. 
 
συναρμολογουμένη – present passive participle συναρμολογέω = “to join together 
so as to form a coherent entity, fit/join together” under BDAG 966a. Very rare. 
 
αὔξει – present active αὐξάνω/αὔξω = “to cause to become greater in extent, size, 
state, or quality, grow; to become greater, grow, increase (intransitive); (passive 
used actively); (the use of the active in the same intransitive sense belongs to later 
Gk)” under BDAG 151a. 
 
ναόν, οῦ, ὁ = “a place or structure specifically associated with or set apart for a 
deity, who is frequently perceived to be using it as a dwelling, temple” under 
BDAG 665b. 
 
πασα οἰκοδομη1 
 
(2:22) 
 
συνοικοδομεῖσθε – aorist passive συνοικοδομέω = “to build up or construct of 
various parts, build up (of the various parts of a structure from which the latter is) 
built up; to build in with other materials, build in, be built in” under BDAG 974a. 
 
κατοικητήριον, ου, τό = “dwelling)-place” under BDAG 534b-. Very rare. 

                                                           
1 {B} πασα οἰκοδομη א* B D G K Ψ… Ps-Justin Chrysostom Theodoret. πασα ἡ οἰκοδομη אa A 
C P 81 88 326 (1241 πασα ἡ κοδομη) 1739e… Origen (Basil ἡ πασα οἰκοδομη) Chrysostom 
Euthalius Theophylact. 


